
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC)
JOINT OPERATIONS BOARD OF DIRECTORS (OB) MEETING

MINUTES
December 12, 2013
EDC Office, Willmar

Present: Rollie Boll, Robert Carlson, Beverly Dougherty, Gary Gilman, Rick Nordin and
Milan Schmiesing

Ex Officio: Jim Butterfield and Bruce Peterson

Absent: Robert Enos

Staff: Steven Renquist, Executive Director and Jean Spaulding, Assistant Director

Media: Anne Polta, West Central Tribune

Secretarial: Nancy Birkeland, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA)

President Bev Dougherty called the meeting to order at approximately 11:11 a.m.

AGENDA—

IT WAS MOVED BY Milan Schmiesing, SECONDED BY Rollie Boll, to approve the
Agenda and Consent Agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA—

Approve: 1. Minutes of November 14, 2013 board meeting;
2. Financial reports as of November 30, 2013, subject to audit;
3. Payment of jobsHQ Statement No. 1326008 in the amount of

$1,236.40 from the Ag Committee’s budget; and
4. Payment of invoice from REDstar in the amount of $1,130.83 from the

Marketing and Public Relations Committee’s budget

Accept: 1. Committee minutes:
a. Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment 10/2/2013
b. Marketing and Public Relations 10/28/2013

UNFINISHED BUSINESS—

Ag Specialist position.  Renquist informed the board that the Agriculture and Renewable
Energy Development position was changed by the Joint Powers Board to a Business
Development Specialist to include agriculture.  A new job description is being developed and
will be emailed to the board to review for suggested changes.  Renquist noted the position will
be moved from the Ag Committee’s budget and will be reported under Employee Compensation
on the 2014 budget and financial reports.



PROGRESS REPORTS

Willmar Design Center (WDC).  Dougherty reported the WDC had its annual holiday thank
you, which was very well attended.  Carol Laumer was elected the 2014 president and the WDC
will begin its annual planning in January.  The WDC is in the process of filing for a 503(c)(3)
designation for the Willmar Downtown Foundation.  Dougherty showed a photo of the
community greenhouse at MWTC from which greens were used for the WDC’s banquet.

Willmar.  Bruce Peterson reported through the end of November the city of Willmar has seen
nearly $49 million in new construction compared to $17 million in 2012 and it is expected to
increase by year end.  There is also significant construction planned for 2014 by three major
retailers, three industrial businesses, a restaurant, the Kandi Mall, MWTC projects, including
the charter school, Rice Memorial Hospital and an individual for a downtown brew pub. 
Peterson reported on 2013 projects in the city of which 85% were taxable properties.  Most
recent state reports show the city had more than $650 million in retail sales and more than $775
million for Kandiyohi County.  The county’s unemployment rate is 4% compared to 8.5% in
2008 having picked up 2,000 people in the labor force between 2008 and 2013.  Kandiyohi
County is a net importer of labor.  The city’s population is 20,300, a 4% increase since 2010
and the median family income is now more than $50,000 ranking it 30th out of 70 cities of similar
size.  Most of the changes are due to the county’s diverse economy.  

EDC/MinnWest Technology Campus (MWTC).  Jean Spaulding reported she will be attending
a quarterly meeting tomorrow for the Community Venture Network (CVN) and will look at the
needs of the businesses that will be presenting.  Spaulding distributed a Company Match
Scorecard developed for the EDC to use at CVN presentations.  Spaulding reported on a
broadband listening session with Senator Schmit of the Red Wing area and a meeting between
Connect Minnesota and the Governor’s task force on broadband.  There continue to be access
and affordability issues in greater Minnesota, as well as speed—Kandiyohi County’s broadband
speed is behind Meeker and Chippewa Counties.

Renquist reported the Joint Powers Board requested staff be more specific as to activities being
worked on and distributed and reviewed a report on development projects (see attached). 
Renquist noted December is his tenth anniversary with the EDC and in that time, the average
weekly pay in the county rose from 30th or 33rd to 47th out of 87 counties.  Renquist reported
EDC’s reserves are approximately $750,000 of which $405,000 came from Kandiyohi County
through federal grants to the county for revolving loan funds for job creation.  Over the past ten
years, the EDC has placed $345,000 in reserves.  Renquist noted governmental entities are
recommended to have 50% of their budgets in reserves.  The board received an EDC Reserve
Fund Accounts Summary (see attached).  Renquist noted, in the past, the boards have
authorized use of reserves for anticipated projects that eventually fell through.  Milan
Schmiesing requested the financial reports be updated to accurately show the reserves on
hand.  Renquist reported the EDC is working with Burlington Northern Santa Fe Railway on a
TIGER grant application to get rail into the Willmar Industrial Park.

Willmar Area Multicultural Business Center (WAM-BC).  Spaulding reported the WAM-BC
loan committee reviewed three loan applications and is continuing to work on some of the
applications to help them move forward.

[The agenda was taken out of order.]

2



COMMITTEE REPORTS—

Finance.  Spaulding reported the Finance Committee reviewed a loan application and the
Revolving Loan Fund program.  The Committee made a motion to increase the maximum for a
loan under the Revolving Loan Fund from $25,000 to $50,000 and to decrease the EDC’s
participation to 25%.  Requests for EDC loans are few because the maximum amount is too
low.  The current requirements for fixed interest and a maximum of five years will remain the
same.  The committee also recommended that $200,000 be transferred from unreserved funds
to the Revolving Loan Fund reserved funds.  Bruce Peterson reported the committee discussed
the motions in detail.

IT WAS MOVED BY Milan Schmiesing, SECONDED BY Rick Nordin, to increase the
maximum amount of a loan under the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar
Economic Development Commission’s (EDC) Revolving Loan Fund Program to
$50,000 with a maximum participation by the EDC of 25%.  MOTION CARRIED. 

Schmiesing stated the $405,000 reported by Renquist from Kandiyohi County should be moved
into designated reserved funds.  Renquist stated there were two contributions from Kandiyohi
County totaling $405,000 of which the $202,294 noted on the November 30, 2013 Balance
Sheet as Revolving Loan Fund-County was a portion.  Schmiesing stated the remaining
$202,706 needs to be included.  A  new category under Unreserved Funds should be added as
Reserved Funds/County Designated.  If the EDC folded, the county’s funds would return to the
county.

Nordin recommended any action as to reserves be tabled until the funds from Kandiyohi County
are resolved. Schmiesing was asked to bring back information on the reserves to the January
board meeting.

IT WAS MOVED BY Milan Schmiesing, SECONDED BY Rollie Boll, to approve a
$25,000 five-year Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development
Commission Revolving Loan Fund loan to Benjamin Dols, doing business as
Snap Fitness of Willmar, Inc., at an interest rate of 5.25% and approve a
$15,000 three-year Entrepreneurs’ Loan Guarantee Program loan.  MOTION

CARRIED.

The board noted the financials should be revised to reserve $6,000 for the guarantee (50%) for
three years.  Nancy Birkeland believes the auditor, Jim Ruff, has stated the reserves should be
adjusted annually.

[Spaulding was excused from the meeting.]

NEW BUSINESS—

Election of officers.  President Dougherty asked for nominations for 2014 officers.

IT WAS MOVED BY Rick Nordin, SECONDED BY Gary Gilman, to nominate Bev
Dougherty as president; Robert Carlson, vice president; Gary Gilman, secretary
and Rollie Boll, treasurer.  MOTION CARRIED.

 IT WAS MOVED BY Milan Schmiesing, SECONDED BY Rick Nordin, to cease
nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for the following officers for 2014:  Bev
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